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Decision No. C98-605 - Attachment A
NXX Prefixes Issued 

[Excerpt from Where Have All the Numbers Gone?  Long-term Area Code Relief Policies and the Need for Short-term Reform, Long-Term Solutions for Improving Number Resource Utilization, published by The Ad Hoc Telecommunications Users Committee International Communications Association, ETI Economics and Technology, Inc., Boston, Massachusetts, March 1998, pp. 26-28.]

· Number pooling. . . . The forthcoming implementation of permanent Local Number Portability (LNP) in the various Metropolitan Statistical Areas (MSAs), scheduled to begin in early 1998 as required by the FCC, will permit number assignment practices that should virtually eliminate the need for separate NXX Codes for each carrier operating within a given rating area.

· Rate center consolidation. . . . Even though it is widely recognized and understood that the extreme granularity with which individual rating areas are defined is one of the largest NANP, including regulatory authorities and the ILECs have done virtually nothing even to address, let alone correct, this problem.

· Number utilization audits and penalties. . . . Code administrators make no independent evaluation of the underlying demand for the services for which the requested numbers are to be used, and thus have no basis to decline any "reasonable" request by a wireline or wireless carrier.  Moreover, the number assignment guidelines do not impose any specific utilization or conservation obligations upon "code holders" and offer no mechanism for reclaiming previously assigned NXX codes, if, after the fact, forecasted utilization levels are not achieved.

· Use of separate area codes for "fixed" and "mobile" services.  The use of a wireless- or mobile-only overlay, an approach adopted by the New York Public Utility Commission in 1991, was vehemently opposed by cellular and paging carriers when its use in the Chicago suburbs was proposed by Ameritech in 1994, and has now been foreclosed by an FCC Declaratory Ruling.  Yet the effectiveness of this solution in extending the life of geographic NPAs has been amply demonstrated:  . . . .  By assigning mobile services to the new '917' NPA, New York was able to avoid additional area code splits/overlays far longer than most other large cities, many of which are considerably smaller than New York. . . .







